Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

March 9, 2023
Call to Order

Chairman Steve Vogt called the March 9, 2023, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:36 p.m.  The meeting was conducted via Zoom and in-person.
Welcome
Chairman Vogt welcomed everyone to the meeting. Board members participating by Zoom or conference call Patti Chisum, Rich Eisterhold and Bob Parsons. Board members participating in person were Margie Brine, Jason Ward, Gary Brown, Tim Schulte, Duane Kraettli, Vic Stratman, Steve Vogt, Ray Schwartze, Darryl Griffin, Jim Fleming, Joey Auxier, Joseph Blount, John Money, Jan Haviland, Shane Anselm and Mary Heywood.  MRPC staff attending in person were Bonnie Prigge, Tammy Snodgrass, Caitlin Jones, Linda Loughridge, Samantha Sherman and Linda Carroll. MRPC staff participating via Zoom were Donald Keeney and Kelly Sink. Guests participating via Zoom were Payton Ruddy with Rep. Mark Alford’s office, Jennifer Hoskins with Rep. Blaine Luetkemeyer’s office and Nadja Karpilow with Mid-America Regional Council in Kansas City, MO. Grant Wilson with Rep. Jason Smith’s office participated in-person.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items were presented for approval:

a. Minutes – Feb. 9, 2023
b.
Local Review

1. The Council for a Healthy Dent County, Salem, MO
93.243 – Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of Regional and National Significance

The Dent County STOP Act Project


Federal: $60,000


Total: $60,000


c.
State Review

2. Missouri Department of Elementary and Secondary Ed, Jefferson City, MO
93.981 – Academic Achievement through Nutrition, Physical Activity and the Management of Chronic Conditions in Schools
 Federal: $425,000


 Total: $425,000

3. State of Missouri, Jefferson City, MO
81.128 – Energy and Efficiency and Conservation Block Grant Program (EECBG)

State Energy Program
 Federal: $2,360,230


 Total: $2,360,230

4. Missouri Department of Agriculture, Jefferson City, MO
10.025 – Plant and Animal Disease, Pest Control, and Animal Care

FY23 MO US SHIIP
 Federal: $44,591.60


 Total: $44,591.60

5. State of Missouri, Jefferson City, MO
81.041 - State Energy Program

Federal: $1,152,930


Total: $1,152,930

6. Council for Drug Free Youth, Jefferson City, MO
93.243 – Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Projects of Regional and National Significance

STOP Underage Drinking in Jefferson City and Surrounding Counties

Federal: $240,000


Total: $240,000


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 


grant reviews weekly. Staff is sharing reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff, or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

d.  Contracts 

• Delta Regional Authority

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter 
into the annual memorandum of agreement with Delta Regional Authority to 
continue to serve as the Local Development District, and for MRPC’s chairman 
and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents associated with this 
agreement.

• Meramec Regional Development Corporation 

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to approve a joint resolution between Meramec Regional Planning Commission and Meramec Regional Development Corporation for the Revolving Loan Fund Program Annual Certification for the period ending March 31, 2023 required by the Economic Development Administration, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents associated with this agreement.
• Missouri Department of Economic Development

Permission is requested for the chairperson/executive director to enter into a contract and sign all necessary paperwork with the Missouri Dept. of Economic Development, Office of Broadband to provide regional engagement support as the state develops it state broadband plan. 
• City of Belle 

Permission is requested for the chair/executive director to enter into a contract with the city of Belle to complete an Active Living Community of Practice (ALCP) plan, which is part of the city’s grant award from Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services ACLP grant.

• City of Rosebud

Permission is requested for the chair/executive director to enter into a contract with the city of Rosebud to complete an Active Living Community of Practice (ALCP) plan, which is part of the city’s grant award from Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services ACLP grant. 
• City of Bland

Permission is requested for the chair/executive director to enter into a contract with the city of Bland to complete an Active Living Community of Practice (ALCP) plan, which is part of the city’s grant award from Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services ACLP grant. 

Mary Heywood made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the noted additions; Vic Stratman seconded. The motion carried. 
Introduction of New Employee: Bonnie Prigge, MRPC Executive Director
Bonnie introduced Orin Pogue, who joined MRPC this month as a Community Development Specialist.
Presentation: Missouri Stewardship Council, Nadja Karpilow, Environmental Programs Planner for Mid-America Regional Council in Kansas City, MO

Ms. Karpilow explained the Missouri Product Stewardship Council was born out of the Product Stewardship Institute; a national organization that has been building capacity for product stewardship and EPR programs for over 20 years. The Institute is based in Boston and works with local governments nationally.

She said product stewardship is a law, policy or practice that extends a producer’s responsibility for a product beyond the manufacturing stage – from product design to post consumer reuse, recycling or safe disposal.
Ms. Karpilow informed the board that Product Stewardship in Missouri is an informal cooperative effort among solid waste districts, non-profit organizations, municipalities, state government agencies and the Product Stewardship Institute (PSI) to build capacity for product stewardship in Missouri.

She reported three categories of products that are a priority for product stewardship in Missouri – paint, mattresses and pharmaceuticals. 

· Paint – Over 1.3 million gallons of paint go unused each year in Missouri and with limited infrastructure, paint is often stored and dried with kitty litter and sent to a landfill. Product stewardship would significantly increase access for Missouri residents and decrease costs for Household Hazardous Waste programs. Ms. Karpilow reported there is a bill, HB880, that would provide a paint stewardship program in the state. This bill would require paint manufacturers to establish a paint recycling program and would prohibit the sale of paint in the absence of a recycling program. Resource materials have been developed to educate the public about paint recycling and what the program would look like.

· Pharmaceuticals – Accidental overdoses and improper disposal are big concerns with pharmaceuticals said Ms. Karpilow. She said the Institute is working with the pharmaceutical industry to increase the number of permanent take back locations in Missouri.
· Mattresses – They are difficult to compress and can damage waste management equipment when sent to landfills said Ms. Karpilow. The workgroup is working on identifying recycling opportunities.

Ms. Karpilow also reported that PSI has partnered with St. Louis based non-profit earthday365 on a grant through the EPA. A reusable takeout container pilot was launched at four St. Louis restaurants and three collection kiosks. A guide will be created to share the results with other Missouri cities.

She listed the priorities for 2023 as:

· Paint Workgroup – Continue outreach for paint stewardship legislation and broaden the recycled paint market through paint demonstrations.
· Pharmaceuticals Workgroup – Continue to coordinate social media campaigns and work on expanding take-back sites.

· Packaging Workgroup – Continue conversations on packaging stewardship in Missouri and supporting the St. Louis project.

· New Products – Begin research into new product areas through new grant projects.

· Reprioritization – Seek input from membership on deciding future priority products.

Ms. Karpilow said, for 2023, the Institute wants to build up mattress collection research and look at used carpet and solar panels.
She informed the board there are three key issues with leftover paint: 

· Volume – Over one million gallons of paint go to waste every year.

· Service and Access – Most facilities don’t accept latex paint, have limited hours, require appointments and have limits on the volume of paint they accept. She reported that of the 115 counties in Missouri, only 13 accept oil-based and latex paint, 76 accept latex only and 26 have no paint disposal services.
· Cost – It’s very expensive to dispose of paint properly.

When talking about who pays for paint management, Ms. Karpilow reported that more than 50% of a local government’s HHW budget is spent on paint management. Some programs require residents to pay to drop off paint. Many times, no one pays and leftover paint sits in basements and garages, is illegally dumped, or is thrown in the trash.

Ms. Karpilow said paint stewardship is a WIN-WIN. Business and residents would benefit from increased services, local governments would see a cost savings and the environment would benefit from less dumping. She also said the recycled paint industry would have reliable feedstock and waste disposal companies would end up with less liquid paint in their trucks.

She explained that Paint Care is the Paint Stewardship program that would be implemented in Missouri, if passed into law by the legislature. Paint manufacturers formed Paint Care and the program will be funded by a per can assessment on new paint when it’s purchased. These funds will pay for transportation companies to pick up the paint, for educational materials and training for those stores who volunteer to act as a paint collection sites.
Tammy Snodgrass mentioned that there are two HHW sites in the Meramec Region, but they only accept oil-based paint. She said solid waste districts are excited about this bill and getting other options for disposing of paint in the state of Missouri.

Ms. Karpilow said that Paint Care will come out to sites, at no-charge, to collect large amounts of paint. She added that this service can be used by contractors as well as individuals. If there is a rural community not having a store acting as a pickup site, Paint Care will come out and sponsor an event to collect paint, again at no-charge.

Jim Fleming asked where the collected paint was taken, and Ms. Karpilow said it’s taken to a paint recycling facility. The closest facility to the Meramec Region is located in Nashville, IL.
Updates from State Legislators and Federal Field Representatives:
Payton Ruddy with Congressman Mark Alford’s office:

Ms. Ruddy reported that the Congressman voted yes on several veterans bills and on a cybersecurity bill regarding mobile networking. In late February, the Congressman introduced the Affordable School Lunch Affordability Act, which returns local control back to schools as they fight to ensure all students are fed in a nutritious and affordable manner. She also reported the Congressman led a bi-partisan letter to the U.S. trade rep, demanding the Biden administration convene a formal dispute panel under the US-Mexico-Canada Agreement to prevent Mexico’s destructive bio-tech corn ban. Ms. Ruddy said, that on March 7, there was movement that came through on that ban and the Congressman is waiting to see how that works out. In conclusion, Ms. Ruddy said the Congressman’s office now has phones up and running and the office number is 573-540-6600. She encouraged anyone with issues for the Congressman to call the office.
Jennifer Hoskins with Congressman Blaine Luetkemeyer’s office:
Ms. Hoskins said that over the President’s Day break, the Congressman visited with residents in Washington and Crawford counties. She also reported that the Congressman introduced four bills that would provide critical fixes to flood mapping. The Mapping Act would allow communities to develop alternative flood maps. Ms. Hoskins informed the board the Congressman is serving on the select committee on China and had just held its first hearing. She said this committee reviews everything from military aggression to human rights abuses. In conclusion, Ms. Hoskins reported that entries are being accepted for the art competition for high school students. Anyone needing more information on the competition was asked to contact Krista at the Wentzville office at 636-327-7055.
Bonnie added that Keri Stuart had shared flood mapping bills at the state association meeting last week and she said she would share that information with the board.

Grant Wilson with Congressman Jason Smith’s office:

Mr. Wilson reported that Congressman Smith and the Ways and Means Committee held a second field hearing in Oklahoma last week. The theme of the meeting was the state of the economy in the heartland. The committee asked residents what they wanted to see come out of the Ways and Means committee. He said some of the topics discussed included lowering taxes, decreasing inflation, programs designed to help individuals get back to work and eliminating unnecessary tax regulations. Mr. Wilson also said the committee passed HB1163, Protecting Taxpayers and victims of Unemployment Fraud, by a vote of 20-17. This bill gives states the incentive to recover stolen benefits and make it easier to prosecute those abusers. Mr. Wilson said he committee just had a mark up of HR187, the Default Prevention Act. He said this act ensures Congress doesn’t default on the debt and it guarantees the debt ceiling will not affect social security and Medicare benefits. The Congressman added an amendment to HR187 that protects the benefits and pay for the military and veterans and also withholds the pay of the president, the vice president, political appointees and members of congress and it also prohibits travel for any of these elected officials until all of these obligations are met. Mr. Wilson reported that the president introduced his new budget today, which includes $4.7 trillion in new taxes. He said such things that the taxes expand on are the death tax and small business surtaxes. It will also bring in $43 billion in additional funding for the IRS. Mr. Wilson concluded his report by mentioning that the Congressman has said it will be the famers, small business owner and people in the working class that will be helped by the Ways and Means Committee, not the big corporations.
Bonnie added that MRPC staff will be in Washington, D.C. next week meeting with federal legislators and presenting the region’s federal legislative priorities report.

Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC): Anne Freand, Planning Manager

No report was given.
External Relations Committee: Mary Heywood, chairperson
Mary Heywood reported on External Relations activities as follows:  

Tammy reported the for-profit position for Crawford County is still vacant. 
Jason Ward mentioned he had spoken to some possible candidates and will check in with the Steelville Chamber.
Chairperson Heywood reported the committee received an update on changes to the MRPC bylaws. These changes will be voted on at the April meeting.
It was reported that the position of treasurer on the MRPC board is vacant, and Chairperson Heywood asked for volunteers. A vote will be held at the April meeting.
Committee members received copies of the RFP for the annual dinner and board members were asked to begin thinking about possible venues in their communities. Copies of the RFP were passed out to all board members.
Staff provided a legislative update.

Operations Committee: Jim Fleming, chairman

Jim Fleming reported on operations activities as follows:
The committee reviewed MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ended Feb. 28, 2023. 
Chairman Fleming made a motion to approve the financials for the period ending Jan. 31, 2023. Jason Ward seconded. The motion carried.
The committee talked about the board retreat, which will be held on March 24. One of the topics to be discussed will be the dues structure.
Bonnie Prigge added that the retreat will also be a bit of a board orientation.
Planning Committee: John Money
John Money reported on planning activities as follows:

The committee discussed the final details for the March 24 board retreat.
Orin Pogue, MRPC Community Development Specialist, provided an update on the three Active Living Community Practice (ACLP) grants staff is working on for active transportation in Rosebud, Belle and Bland.

Kelly Sink provided an update on an EDA Grant to conduct a study for a recreational facility/sports complex in Pulaski County. The study would look at locations, types of sports and other ideas that would draw public interest.
Housing Board:  Vic Stratman, chairman
No report was given.
Environmental: Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director

Tammy reported that special collections have been scheduled in Dixon on March 25, at Brewer Science/Rolla on June 10, in Salem on Sept. 9 and in St. Robert on Oct. 7.
She also mentioned the next meeting of the Ozark Rivers Solid Waste Management District (ORSWMD) would be on March 14. Brady Wilson, who chairs the ORSWMD, is retiring and a luncheon will be held immediately following the meeting.
A handout on environmental activities was provided.
Meramec Local Emergency Planning District (MLEPD): Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director
Tammy reported the next MLEPD meeting would be held on March 15.
A handout on emergency planning activities was provided. The committee’s next meeting will be in March.
Business Loans:  Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer

Linda reported there are a total of 39 loans in the loan portfolio totaling approximately $6.7 million and creating or retaining 402 jobs. She said adding in the pending loans the total is brought up to $9.2 million with 465 jobs created or retained.
She also mentioned that interest rates are still under 5%, but said they are on the rise.
A handout on loan activity was provided.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation (MCEC): Vic Stratman
No report was given.
Meramec Regional Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
Bonnie Prigge reported on MRCF activities as follows:
Bonnie reported the committee reviewed 18 community grant applications and awarded three organizations with grants of $500 each. The Salvation Army of Pulaski County, Belle Community Betterment and the Hope Alliance in Rolla were the recipients of the grants this year.
She also mentioned that most scholarships through the CFO close on March 12.

Bonnie mentioned the interest that’s been generated to create a Phelps County Community Foundation. It’s being established through the MRCF and a grant making and capacity fund are being set up. She said the group is developing a Red Flag/Blue Ribbon survey to determine community needs and what the group can work on from a philanthropic viewpoint.

She concluded her report by mentioning the annual scholarship fundraiser that is being planned by Maries R-II. It will be held o April 15 and will include mouse races and a live auction.
Executive Director’s Report

Bonnie mentioned the departure of Darrell Skiles, Presiding Commissioner of Dent County. She said he would be missed on this board.
Bonnie spoke briefly on the housing assessment that was completed for Newburg, Steelville, Chamois, Waynesville and Hermann. The report has been sent to the state and will be shared with the communities for review. She said that Anne Freand and Orin Pogue have done a great job with the report and with the various maps included. With the information they put together, it should put the communities in a good position to receive some grants for demolishing dilapidated housing Bonnie said. The report also looks at locations for redevelopment.
Bonnie mentioned the visit to Washington, D.C. next week and that in addition to meeting with the region’s federal legislators, she said staff would also be meeting with Congressman Graves who chairs the transportation and infrastructure committee. Congressman Graves is also working on the EDA reauthorization, which is very important to the Meramec Region and state of Missouri.
Some final topics Bonnie brought up included:

· SB634 – This bill would increase funding for regional planning commissions and would include an inflation escalator.

· HJR37 – Sponsored by Rep. Don Mayhew, this legislation would move the transportation budget from the highway Commission to general appropriations. Bonnie said there are some concerns on how the dollars will flow. This legislation has passed the House and had its first reading in the Senate.
· Property Tax – There has been some movement in property tax bills.

· EDA Conference – Bonnie mentioned she, Anne Freand and Kelly Sink would be attending the upcoming EDA Conference in Denver.

Bonnie concluded her report by encouraging members to sign-up for the board retreat.

Chairman’s Report

Chairman Vogt stressed the importance of the board retreat.
Adjourn
Vic Stratman made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:55 p.m.; Jim Fleming seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Steve Vogt, chairman
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